TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP
ANTRIM COUNTY, MICHIGAN

DRAFT MINUTES ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

MAY 11, 2011

COMMUNITY SERVICE BUILDING

EASTPORT, MICHIGAN

Present:  Keelan, Martel, Spencer, Hein and Alternate Barr

Absent:  Houghton

Audience:  1

1. Meeting convened at 7:00 PM.

2. Public Hearing was opened at 7:00 PM.  Appeal 2011-01 from Mr. Bruce Bigelow (not present) who wishes to add a storage building to his property at 4260 Michigan Trail.  His first application was rejected by the DNRE because the desired placement of the building would infringe on regulated steep slope area.  DNRE’s proposed placement of the building would comply with DNRE regulations but would require a rear setback variance from the Township. Mr. Houghton and Mr. Keelan visited the site.  If Bigelow were to abide by the DNRE request, the proposed placement of the building would create a safety issue.  In talking to Mr. Bigelow, he doesn’t really want a variance.  Therefore it was suggested he appeal the DNRE decision, although the cost is $2000.  Mr. Keelan and Mr. Houghton offered to see what they could do to help.  Mr. Keelan spoke with Robyn Schmidt at the DNRE but she remained firm about her decision.  Mr. Keelan then left a message with Senator Walker on his cell phone, explaining that because of one part of the DNRE ruling we did not understand, we were going to have to grant a variance that would create a safety issue.  He also left a message with his office, but did not receive any reply from the Senator.  Mr. Houghton contacted Greg McMaster who met with Mr. Keelan at the site.  He seemed to understand the problem with the “oval” and the problem with the variance.  A follow up phone call with McMaster’s office stated they were going to talk to the DNRE to see if they could get some resolution to the situation.  There is a second way to file an appeal that does not require an application fee and Mr. Bigelow will probably pursue that option.  Hopefully Mr. McMaster will be able to get the DNRE to relent a little bit.  Because of these events, Mr. Bigelow and Mr. Keelan felt it would be better to postpone the ZBA decision until these issues are resolved.
There were no letters received regarding this variance.  From the audience, Gerry Sell commented she had received proper notice of the meeting, had discussed the plans with Mr. Bigelow, her next door neighbor, and with others.  She has no problem with what they want to do.  With no further comments, the Public Hearing was closed at 7:15 PM.

Comments from the ZBA included critical dune restrictions perhaps making sense in the southern part of the state but not in this area.  Also, it made sense to wait for the DNRE decision.  Hein commented that the spot was hardly any hill at all.  Why was it a critical dune?  General discussion ensued.   Motion by Spencer to continue the hearing at a date to be scheduled at the discretion of the chair is seconded by Martel and passed 4-0 roll call vote. 
3. Mr. Parker had requested a special meeting of the ZBA to consider an individual building two houses on one lot, but because of publication requirements the meeting was not called.  Will it still be an issue for the ZBA to address?   Martel researched ZBA records for prior decisions like this and found that the unwritten policy was if two structures were connected with a breezeway they would be considered one structure but could not be used as a rental property. He also found that two structures were not allowed on one property unless the kitchen was removed from one of them.  Keelan had called Antrim County building department and found their definition of a dwelling as a bedroom, bathroom and kitchen.  If you have two of each it is a dwelling with two units (duplex) and three of everything is a triplex but this is commercial.  If you have two separate units connected by one continuous roof it is considered one.  There was more discussion but no formal action taken at this time.

4. From the Planning Commission, Mr. Spencer reported work on the Site Plan Review process and also Village Zoning.  Progress but no formal action.  FYI he also had a handout of the court action of A-Ga-Ming vs. Torch Lake Township which is a closed case.  Martel reported that clarity in the Ordinance is an issue and should be worked on.
5. Minutes of November 10, 2010.  Because of the absence of Mr. Houghton tonight, the Motion by Hein to wait another month to approve minutes of 11-10-10 pending clarification of certain issues is seconded and passed 4-0.

6. With no further business the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 PM.

These minutes are respectfully submitted and are subject to approval at the next regularly scheduled meeting.

Kathy S. Windiate

Recording Secretary
